CALIFON BOARD OF EDUCATION

PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR MEETING

SUGGESTED MOTIONS

March 27, 2006

CALIFON BOARD OF EDUCATION

 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
March 16, 2016 7:30 p.m.

*I.
CALL TO ORDER – OPENING STATEMENT

This meeting is called to order at 7:41 p.m. with the following opening statement read by President Ramarge:


“I would like to announce and have placed in the minutes that adequate notice of this meeting of the Califon Board of Education has been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act. Proper notice of this Regular Meeting was provided in the notice dated May 11, 2015. Said notice was posted at the office of the Califon School, mailed to the Hunterdon County Democrat, the Hunterdon Review and The Express Times.  A copy of this notice has also been posted on the public bulletin board in the Municipal Building and filed with the Borough Clerk.  The agenda of this meeting has been posted at the Califon School and on the district’s website.  

*II.
THE PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

All present participated in the recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance.
*III.
ROLL CALL



Members Present:
Mr. Robert Beers
Dr. Jevan Furmanski


Mrs. Claudia Gangemi






Mr. Terren Suydam






Mr. Matthew Ramarge



Members Absent:
None




Also Present:

Mr. Jason Kornegay, Superintendent







Mr. Thomas Johnston, Board Secretary







Members of the Public


*IV.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A. A motion was made by Mr. Suydam and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following minutes.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
February 17, 2016 Regular Session
February 17, 2016 Executive Session

*V.
WRITTEN COMMUNCATIONS
A letter from Lebanon Township Athletic Association (LTAA) regarding their donation of basketball backboards, rims, and height adjusters to Califon Public School.

Mr. Ramarge, on behalf of the Board, thanked the LTAA for their donation
*VI.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

*1.  Superintendent Update

Facilities:
Mr. Kornegay reviewed the septic project.  He said he met with a representative from the State, along with Mr. Johnston and Mr. Weber, to discuss the re-opening of the ROD grant.  He feels optimistic that the grant will be re-opened.  Dr. Furmanski asked if the project will take place during spring break.  Mr. Kornegay replied no; it is a ted-day project and will be started right after the end of the school year in June.  Mr. Kornegay believes the job will come in at $65,000 or less.  He also discussed the repairs of the front step which will be a two-day job during spring break.


Curriculum and Instruction:
Mr. Kornegay discussed the curriculum mapping.  The language arts and math maps are mostly complete, and social studies is now beginning.  Science will not begin until the summer because of the changes in the standards issued by the State.

Mr. Kornegay discussed changes to the 2015-2016 school calendar, in light of the fact that only one snow day has been used.  He proposed moving the last day of school to Monday, June 13, and making Friday, May 27 a day off.  Graduation would be on the night of June 13.  He stated the high school cannot change its graduation day.  Dr. Furmanski asked about ending on a Monday.  Mr. Kornegay replied a dinner/dance is scheduled on Friday, June 10.  Mr. Ramarge asked if the teachers would have any objections to the changes in the calendar.  Mrs. Weiss replied probably not.

Special Education:
Mr. Ramarge asked for an update on the special education arrangement with Lebanon Township.  Mr. Kornegay reported he is waiting for the final contract from Lebanon Township.  He is working to get a discounted flat fee from them.  He also said some invoicing for 2015-2016 will be deferred into 2016-2017.  Mr. Kornegay stated that Mr. Johnston has been able to budget for Califon’s needs in 2016-2017.  He explained Califon is limited to what can be done in extreme situations with regards to special education.

Technology:

Mr. Kornegay stated the Chromebooks initiative is going very well.


Strategic Action Plan:
Mr. Kornegay reminded everyone the vision planning in FY15 was step one of the overall process.  The next step is the action plan.  He discussed test scores and our programs, and stressed looking at the data objectively.  He talked about students achieving to the best of their ability and defining success.  He said one part is formal assessments, but they must look beyond scores and determine what actions to take.  He discussed program ethicacy.  Dr. Furmanski stressed taking time to do the strategic planning process.  Mr. Kornegay said he and Mr. Patton have been meeting to develop a draft of the process and a workable model with four basic steps.  He talked about engaged and motivated students.
Mr. Kornegay pointed out step two of the process is looking at softer data.  He said it’s important to look at high school students and see what their experiences were at Califon, and what their experiences are in high school.  Mr. Kornegay then said part three is the “meat” of the process.  He discussed the workshop he attended with people from Harvard.  He said they need to distinguish output and outcomes.  He discussed observing changes in the behavior of students, teachers, administration, the Board, and parents.  Mr. Kornegay advised continuing practices that work, and abandoning practices that do not work.  He stressed that communication and articulation are important.
Dr. Furmanski asked for a definition of correlated metrics for action items.  Mr. Kornegay said action actually measures the goal.  He said there needs to be appropriate correlation.  He stressed the need to revisit the plan, the data, and the assessments.  He pointed out data will be produced and published for parents on a quarterly basis.  He said we now have a lot of hard data.
Mr. Ramarge stated there was a good conversation at the last meeting.  He said he was glad to see the turnout at tonight’s meeting.  He said the Board now sees the needs, and they must be addressed now.  The demographic study shows an 11% decline in enrollment over the next five years.  Mr. Ramarge pointed out that community involvement is important.  He said standardized tests are only one measure, but he is not happy with the test scores.  He encouraged open discussion.

Dr. Furmanski asked if a detailed report will be available at the next Board meeting.  Mr. Kornegay replied yes.  He then said benchmark assessments are to be released to the parents, and he will explain the data soon, probably at a “Benchmark Data Night”.  He said the staff has identified problems with the scheduling.  Mr. Kornegay discussed scheduling.

Mr. Beers asked about curriculum gaps, especially in math.  Mr. Kornegay replied the teachers are updating the curriculum maps to identify gaps and redundancies.  Mr. Beers discussed remediation to help students affected by curriculum gaps.  Mr. Kornegay said he is working on enrichment and support in the schedule; there is still work to be done.  Mr. Ramarge stated the goal is to build excellence at Califon.  He said Califon is currently not where it needs to be.  Dr. Furmanski said given the small class sizes Califon should be excellent.

*2.  HIB Report – none to report
*VII
PUBLIC COMMENT (resolutions only; time limits: 20 min. total; 3 min. /person)
At this time, comment is invited on any matter relating to the resolutions on tonight’s agenda.  

Anyone wishing to speak before the board concerning these resolutions may do so during this public commentary portion of the agenda.  The presenter shall give his/her name and address and make the presentation as brief as possible.  Unless an extension of time is given, each speaker shall be limited to 3 minutes.  

Speakers may offer suggestions or express their concerns. However, in public session, the board will not discuss concerns about individual students or staff members. Other, more appropriate, channels are available for expressing concerns about individual students or staff members.  

The Board President may terminate the remarks of any individual, when they do not adhere to the rules established above.
Mrs. Beard asked about the release of benchmark data and how it, if at all, impacts the eighth graders scheduling for high school.  Mr. Kornegay stated benchmarks data is more global than data provided by the teachers.  He warned to be cautious with benchmarks, and talked about programmatic curricular concerns.  Mr. Kornegay suggested the best use of benchmarks is for parents and teachers to do beginning of the year goal setting.  He said with small classes, it is more realistic to look at individual students.  He said there is no impact on high school recommendations.  Dr. Furmanski talked about interim opportunities to give data and build a plan.  Mr. Kornegay discussed student progress over the course of a year.  Mr. Bell asked if the strategic plan will be put on the school’s website.  Mr. Kornegay replied yes.
Mrs. Anderson stated she is a big fan of the Go-Math program and that everyone should give it a year or two to develop.  Mr. Kornegay said he has started to collect hard data, and he encouraged community involvement.  He discussed surveys, stating the response rate is never great.  He discussed focus groups that would meet thirty to forty-five minutes to discuss a topic and include students.  Mr. Kornegay said his goal is to conduct focus groups before June 30th, and that the groups can be structured any way.  Mr. Ramarge stressed there are multiple channels to reach out to.
Mrs. Peterson said her children were in the school system.  She asked what the goal is for the education process.  She encouraged the Board to include residents without children at Califon Public School, especially those with children in high school who went to Califon, in the surveys and focus groups.  Mrs. Peterson asked how success will be measured.  She stressed the foundational elements learned in Califon, and those parents and children can provide input on how the skills learned in Califon helped students in high school.  Mr. Kornegay encouraged the community to decide what success means.  He agreed that the focus groups should include high school students who went to Califon.  Dr. Furmanski polled the audience to determine the most optimal length of a survey.
Mrs. Cubberly asked about special education programs in Lebanon Township, who implements the program, and can all the special education needs be met here.  Mr. Kornegay said the needs of the students who have been sent to Lebanon Township exceed the scope of what Califon can provide, due to physical building constraints and the need for very specialized instruction.  He stated he is the CST Director, and always tries to keep the student in the resident school.  He added that sometimes it is just not appropriate, after exhausting all the options in Califon first.  He stressed the most important factor is what is best for that particular student.
Mr. Bell asked about the septic grant.  Mr. Kornegay said he petitioned the State to re-open the grant application, and that he met with a State representative to discuss the grant.

Mr. Medea thanked the Board for their support of the Destination Imagination teams.  He said he is impressed with the work of the teams each year.

*VIII.
BOARD SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT

After review of the Secretary’s and Treasurer’s reports for the month of February 2016, based upon consultation with the Board Secretary, the Board of Education of the Borough of Califon has ascertained, to the best of our knowledge and ability, with the information provided, that no major account has been over-expended, that no line item account has encumbrances and expenditures which exceed the line item appropriation, and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year, and hereby certifies the district’s financial plan as approved is being followed as revealed in the financial reports.
Mr. Johnston stated he has met with another insurance broker in an attempt to save the district money in insurance (other than health insurance).  He said after more due diligence he may present a motion to switch brokers at the next Board meeting.
Mr. Johnston discussed the unencumbered amount of $53,837.78 sitting in Fund 30 from a long completed project.  He said the auditors report addressed these funds.  He stated the funds will cover the majority of the cost of the septic project and should be used as such.  There was no disagreement on the part of the Board.
*IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Mrs. Gangemi reviewed the most recent meeting of the Curriculum Committee. She talked about curriculum mapping, curriculum gaps, timelines, working on science curriculum in the summer, and scheduling.
Mr. Ramarge reviewed the most recent meeting of the Finance Committee.  He discussed the septic situation, the send/receive arrangements for special education, the front steps repair, the demographic study, the budget, the middle school send/receive issue, and the effects of school choice on Califon.  Mr. Kornegay explained the part of the demographic study dealing with child allocation estimates for six new homes.  Mr. Beers commended Mr. Johnston and Mr. Kornegay for their work on the budget and a job well done.

CONSENT AGENDA
   Matters listed within the consent agenda designated by *( including Board Secretary and Treasurer Report) has been referred to members of the Board of Education and/or its standing committees, for reading and study and will be enacted with one motion. The Personnel items on the consent agenda are recommended by the Superintendent. If separate discussion is desired, the item may be removed from the consent agenda by Board action.
A. Finance/Facilities/Transportation/Personnel
Finance:
Feb/Mar Bills List 
*1.           
A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the payment of invoices from check number 21964 to check number 22002, non-checks number N1176 thru N1177, and checks 22916 and 31516, in the amount of      $256,574.62.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
Budget Transfers
*2. 
A motion was made by Dr. Furmanski and seconded by Mr. Beers to approve the attached list of budget and 10% transfers in the amount of $12,195.00.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.  Mr. Johnston explained what the transfers were for. 
Cancellation of Checks

*3.
A motion was made by Mr. Suydam and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the cancellation of eight stale-dated outstanding checks from FY15 and prior totaling $4,520.39.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
2016-2017 Tentative Budget Presentation
*4.
As recommended by the Superintendent, a motion to approve the 2016-2017 Tentative School Budget.  Board members asked for clarification on a handful of line items.  A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Mr. Beers, to approve the 2016-2017 Tentative School Budget.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
Facilities:  NONE
Transportation:  NONE
Personnel:

Substitute List
*1.
A motion was made by Mr. Suydam and seconded by Mr. Beers to approve the following addition to the substitute teacher list.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

Mary Scott

*2.
A motion was made by Mr. Suydam and seconded by Mr. Beers to approve the following additions to the substitute custodian list.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

Mary Lou Petock

Marlene Dudek

Professional Development
A motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Dr. Furmanski to approve the following staff development.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.

*3.
L. Patterson     NJSSNA Spring Conference     Iselin, NJ     04/09/16     $210
B. Curriculum and Instruction

Health Report

*1.
A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the attached Health Report for February 2016.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
Field Trips

*2.
A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the following field trips.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.
7th/8th Grade   Defying Genocide   RVCC   05/05/16   8:15am-12:30pm   $230 (half refunded)
K-2nd Grade   STEM Workshop   Legoland Discovery Center   05/06/16  8:30AM-3:30PM   $0

Destination Imagination   Ridge H.S., Basking Ridge, NJ   03/12/16   7:00AM-10:00PM   $645
3rd-5th Grade   Ellis Island/Statue of Liberty   05/12/16   8:00AM-3:30PM   $412 (transport)
Shared Services
*3.
As recommended by the Superintendent, a motion was made by Mrs. Gangemi and seconded by Mr. Suydam to approve the Child Study Team Shared Services Agreement for the 2016-2017 School Year at the annual cost of $64,206.  The motion passed on a unanimous roll call vote.

Mr. Kornegay stated that the new agreement represented a 2% increase over 2015-2016.

C. 
Policy:  NONE
D. 
Communications:  NONE
*X.
OLD BUSINESS
Mr. Beers commended Mr. Kornegay for his work on the Strategic Plan.  He stressed he hopes the Strategic Plan points Califon in the right direction.  Mr. Beers emphasized that the test scores are alarming, and that Califon students should be on a higher level with students from other districts.  He stated he is thankful for the work of the Board and Mr. Kornegay.
*XI.
NEW BUSINESS

A motion was made by Mr. Beers and seconded by Mrs. Gangemi to change the 2015-2016 school calendar to 1) move the last day of school to Monday, June 13, and 2) to make Friday, May 27 a day off, pending approval of the teachers.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
Mr. Ramarge said that, for work-related reasons, he and his family will be moving out of Califon.  His last meeting will be the May 2016 regular meeting of the Board.  He asked Mr. Johnston to advertise the position that will opening up.

*XII.
PUBLIC COMMENT (all school-related topics; time limits: 30 min. total; 3 min. /person)
At this time, comment is invited on any matter relating to the school district.  

Anyone wishing to speak before the board may do so during the public commentary portion of the agenda.  The presenter shall give his/her name and address and make the presentation as brief as possible.  Unless an extension of time is given, each speaker shall be limited to 3 minutes.  

Speakers may offer suggestions or express their concerns. However, in public session, the board will not discuss concerns about individual students or staff members. Other, more appropriate, channels are available for expressing concerns about individual students or staff members.  

The Board President may terminate the remarks of any individual, when they do not adhere to the rules established above.
Mrs. Kaiser spoke about a rumor going around that Califon school was closing.  She said she stayed in Califon and pays the taxes.  She stated Califon School presents a unique opportunity, and has heard a number of positive comments.  She thanked the Board for their work to keep Califon School going.  She asked for continued communication and encouraged parent involvement.  Mr. Ramarge stated there are no plans to merge Califon School with another district.
Mr. Beers mentioned the demographic study and asked what class size is appropriate.  He asked what happens if there are four or five students in a class, and stated there may be a need for hard decisions.  He pointed out the enrollment at West Morris is expected to go from around 1,450 to around 1,000 in five years.  Mr. Beers said these are real issues facing Califon, and there are lots of moving parts.  He pointed out the taxpayers pay the bill.  He discussed sustainability, stating it is not an easy topic to bring up.
Mrs. Beers pointed out she is a fourteen-year resident of Califon, and that her house is now on the market.  While she was happy with the instruction in grades K thru 5, she said grade six is different, and her child is not being challenged.  She talked about her five-year-old child with special needs who as sent to another district.  She said a half-day preschool is not enough.  She was told her pre-schooler was just fine, but she did not agree with that assessment.  She stated the culture is much different five miles down the road.  She reiterated her displeasure with the preschool and the middle school.  She felt her pre-school child did not thrive here.  She stated the thirty-five families who moved their children to another district voted with their feet and chose to move their children.  Mr. Ramarge responded that everyone has the children’s best interests in mind.  Mrs. Beers stated she wants her view to be heard.  Mr. Ramarge told her he is sorry she feels that way.  He pointed out that everyone on the current Board ran un-opposed.  He stressed that everything is transparent.

Mr. Beard thanked the Board for the work on the Strategic Plan.  He said most people attended the meeting because of the rumors.  He asked the Board to confirm there was no money in the 2016-2017 budget for looking at send/receive relationships for the middle school.  Mr. Ramarge confirmed it is not in the budget.  He asked that not be put in the budget.  Mr. Beard stated Califon’s number were the same thirty years ago, and that there needs to be a long-term perspective.  He said the public has a powerful voice in what happens to the school.  He said the strategic plan makes sense, and that intangibles are critical.  He pointed out ten families attended the Kindergarten Roundup.  He said there is no room for fear mongering, and that the people who pay the bill need to be heard and they need to come to meetings.
Mr. Beers pointed out it it the Board’s job to see if the people attending the meetings are a true reflection of what is out there.  He stated that all taxpayers are constituents.  Mr. Ramarge said there are several different views, and that Califon must move forward as a community.  He said he supports paying attention to all views and having open conversations.  He pointed out it is rare that anyone in the community reaches out to him.  Mr. Beard stated the Board was elected with the expectation to protect the school.  Mr. Beers said the objective should be to give the students the best education available.  He stressed the importance of looking at all options and asking difficult questions.  He stated results matter; although standardized tests are not everything, they cannot be dismissed.  Mr. Beard said test scores are not a new topic.  Mrs. Beers warned to not discount test scores, though she feels many in attendance feel the scores do not matter.
Mr. Kibler said he agrees with Mr. Beard.  He wished Mr. Ramarge good luck.  He stated a lot of people voted with their feet by staying in Califon, and showing up to the meeting tonight.  Mrs. Peterson reiterated the indirect community be included in the conversation.  Mr. Kornegay replied they will reach out to the indirect community.  Dr. Furmanski discussed focus groups, the school vision exercise, and the strategic plan.  He encouraged community outreach and community involvement.  He discussed methods of communication and the need for feedback.  Mr. Ramarge said it must be generated from the school.  Mrs. Maginnis thanked the parents for supporting the teachers.  She pointed out that, as a parent and as a teacher, she has been on both sides of the IEP team.  She stated she receives feedback from former students, and there are many positives.  She said test scores are only one part.  She said she sees happy children who are developing work ethic and life skills at Califon.
*XIII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
A motion was made by Dr. Furmanski and seconded by Mrs. Gangemi to approve the following resolution.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
WHEREAS, Section 6 of the Open Public Meetings Act, Chapter 231, P.L. 1975 (R.S. 10:4-13), permits the exclusion of the public from a meeting or portion of a meeting of this public body in certain circumstances and 

WHEREAS, the Board must consider (see check below), which is/are exempt from public discussion pursuant to the Act;
____ 1.  Matter which by express provision of law is rendered confidential

____ 2.  Release of information which would impair receipt of federal funds

____ 3.  Individual Privacy/ Student Matters
____ 4.  Collective Bargaining/Negotiations

____ 5.  Real estate matters

____ 6.  Disclosure could impair public safety

____ 7.  Pending/Anticipated Litigation

__X_8.  Terms and conditions of employment

____ 9.  Deliberations involving imposition of specific civil penalty.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education adjourn to executive session at 9:50 p.m. to discuss the above-mentioned matters to the exclusion of all others.  Matters discussed may or may not be made public this evening.  Resulting action may or may not be taken following re-entry into regular session

Due to certain personnel matters being discussed in Executive Session, Mr. Johnston was not allowed to be present during the Executive Session and was asked to leave.   The information concerning motions and times for reconvening and adjourning was not made available to him.
*XIV.
RECONVENE

A motion was made by “???” and seconded by “???” to reconvene into regular session at “TIME”.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.
*XV.
ADJOURNMENT

Being there no further business to come before the Board, a motion was made by “???” and second by “???” to adjourn at “TIME”.  The motion passed on a unanimous voice vote.

Respectfully Submitted,

Thomas Johnston

Board Secretary
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